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mentioned resolutions.

 
___________
    *A/54/50.
 

 
 

 
Annex
 

Report prepared by the Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia
 

I. Introduction
 
1. At its forty-fifth plenary meeting on 29 July 1998, the Economic and Social Council adopted resolution
1998/32 on the economic and social repercussions of the Israeli occupation on the living conditions of the
Palestinian people in the occupied Palestinian territory, including Jerusalem, and the Arab population in the
occupied Syrian Golan. In that resolution, the Council, inter alia, stressed the importance of the revival of
the Middle East peace process on the basis of Security Council resolutions 242 (1967), 338 (1973) of 22
October 1973 and 425 (1978) of 19 March 1978, and the principle of land for peace as well as the full and
timely implementation of the agreements reached between the Government of Israel and the Palestine Liberation
Organization, the representative of the Palestinian people. It also stressed the need to preserve the
territorial integrity of all of the occupied Palestinian territory and to guarantee the freedom of movement of
persons and goods in the territory, including the removal of restrictions into and from East Jerusalem, and
the freedom of movement to and from the outside world. The Council further stressed the vital importance of
the operation and construction of the Gaza airport, the seaport in Gaza and safe passage to the economic and
social development of the Palestinian people. The Council called upon Israel to cease its measures against the
Palestinian people, in particular the closure of the occupied Palestinian territory, the enforced isolation of
Palestinian towns, the destruction of homes and the isolation of Jerusalem. The Council reaffirmed the



inalienable right of the Palestinian people and the Arab population of the occupied Syrian Golan to all their
natural and economic resources and called upon Israel not to exploit, endanger, or cause loss or depletion of
those resources. It also reaffirmed that Israeli settlements in the occupied Palestinian territory, including
Jerusalem, and the occupied Syrian Golan, were illegal and an obstacle to economic and social development. The
Council requested the Secretary-General to submit to the General Assembly at its fifty-fourth session, through
the Council, a report on the implementation of the resolution.
 
2. In its resolution 53/196, of 15 December 1998 on the permanent sovereignty of the Palestinian people in
the occupied Palestinian territory, including Jerusalem, and of the Arab population of the occupied Syrian
Golan over their natural resources, the General Assembly took note of the report of the Secretary-General on
the economic and social repercussions of the Israeli occupation on the living conditions of the Palestinian
people in the Palestinian territory, including Jerusalem, occupied since 1967, and of the Arab population in
the occupied Syrian Golan (A/53/163-E/1998/79, annex). It reaffirmed the inalienable rights of the Palestinian
people and the population of the occupied Syrian Golan over their natural resources, including land and water;
and called upon Israel, the occupying power, not to exploit, to cause loss or depletion of or to endanger the
natural resources in the occupied Palestinian territory, including Jerusalem, and in the occupied Syrian
Golan. It recognized the right of the Palestinian people to claim restitution as a result of any exploitation,
loss or depletion of, or danger to, their natural resources, and expressed the hope that the issue would be
dealt with in the framework of the final status negotiation between the Palestinian and Israeli sides. It
requested the Secretary-General to submit a report to the Assembly at its fifty-fourth session. The present
report responds to the two above-mentioned resolutions.

 
II.  Economic and social repercussions of the Israeli occupation

 
A.  Occupied Palestinian territory, including Jerusalem

 
3. The failure to fully implement the terms of agreements reached between Israel and the Palestine
Liberation Organization (PLO) has caused continuing hardship to Palestinians in the occupied territory.
Israeli settlement policy and closures of occupied territory continue to aggravate the living conditions of
the Palestinian people and of the Arab population of the occupied Syrian Golan.
 
4. Civilian Israeli settlements have been built at some 200 sites seized by civilian and military bodies
representing the Government of Israel and by Israeli civilians empowered by Israel to undertake such activity.
The land under exclusive Israeli control amounts to around 71.8 per cent of the West Bank (Area C) and 20 per
cent of the Gaza Strip. In addition, 30 per cent of the area of East Jerusalem is under effective Israeli
ownership. No similar estimates are available for the Golan Heights, although it is known that over 17,000
inhabitants of Syrian nationality are living in a few villages close to the borders of the Syrian Arab
Republic and Lebanon and that a similar number of Israelis have settled there. 1/
 
5. Israel has established approximately 150 settlements in the West Bank with a civilian population of
175,000. There are approximately 180,000 Israeli residents in East Jerusalem. In the Gaza Strip, there are
6,000 settlers in 16 settlements and 16,500 settlers in 33 settlements in the Golan Heights. By the end of
1999, more than 375,000 Israelis will be living in over 200 communities established since 1967 in the West
Bank, East Jerusalem, the Gaza Strip and the Golan Heights. 2/
 
6. The geographic distribution of settlements in the occupied Palestinian territory severely restricts the
growth of Palestinian communities. In most cases, settlements either surround Palestinian communities, and
therefore prevent their natural growth, or huge tracts of Palestinian land are confiscated for future
settlement expansion. A clear example is the Bethlehem area, which is surrounded in the south by the Gush
Etzion bloc; in the west by Har Gilo and Beitar Ilit, as well as by two bypass roads; in the east by Tekoa and
a bypass road; and in the north by Gilo and a bypass road. In the north also lies the site of the proposed
settlement of Jabal Abu Ghneim. 3/
 
7. Israeli Government sources claim that 20,000 dwelling units have been constructed, if not necessarily
completed and occupied, in the Palestinian territory under the new Government formed in 1996. Almost 14,000
units have been sold during the same period. 4/ During 1998, existing West Bank settlements were expanded by
8,219 dunums (a dunum is equal to approximately 1,000 square metres), and those in East Jerusalem by 8,400
dunums. 5/ The Prime Minister of Israel has inaugurated six new industrial parks, in the south Hebron area,
near Ma'ale Mikmash, at Keddumim, Shaked, Ma'ale Ephriam and Ariel. Twenty new neighbourhoods in existing
settlements and over 100 new "footholds", some of which are destined to evolve into new and distinct
settlements, have been established. Five paramilitary settlements, known as "nahals", have been transformed
into permanent civilian settlements: at Giva'ot near the Etzion Bloc, at Rachelim near Shilo and at Hemdat,
Avnat and Baroush in the Jordan Valley. The Government has created five regional colleges, in Kiryat Arba,
Ma'ale Ephraim, Avnat, Elon Moreh, and Kedumim. 6/
 
8. In the aftermath of the Wye accords, the Israeli Cabinet approved the construction of 20 bypass roads at
a cost of $70 million throughout the West Bank. The purpose of the roads is to strengthen the Israeli presence
in the West Bank by forging modern communication, security and transport links between the settlements and
Israel. 7/  By early January 1999, 14 of the 20 roads were in advanced stages of construction. In addition to
many bypass roads whose construction has been facilitated through negotiations with the Palestinian Authority,
comprising 18,036 dunums in 1998 alone, the Government of Israel has spent close to $70 million on major road
construction projects in the West Bank, notably along the length of the Jordan Valley, the "Trans-Samaria
Highway" crossing the northern West Bank, the road from the East Jerusalem community of Ramot to Ben Shemen in
Israel, and Road 45, a major transport route from Tel Aviv to Jerusalem. 8/
 
9. According to the Wye Memorandum, agreements about the southern safe passage route, designed to connect
Gaza with the West Bank via Hebron, should have concluded within a week of the date of entry into force of the
Memorandum, and operation of this route should have begun as soon as possible thereafter. Agreements on the



southern route have been delayed by unresolved issues relating to the northern route. There is no confirmed
opening date for any safe passage between the Gaza and West Bank areas. Opening the port of Gaza has been
similarly delayed owing to security demands by Israel. On the other hand, the international airport in the
Gaza Strip, under joint Israeli and Palestinian Authority supervision, opened to limited traffic in late 1998.
Continuing restrictions on the Palestinian Authority's operation of the facility have contributed to its
failure, until now, to make a recognizable contribution to the Palestinian economy.
 
10. Peace Now reports that housing starts in West Bank settlements increased by 136 per cent during the
first half of 1998, compared with a similar period in 1997. Using figures compiled by the Central Bureau of
Statistics, Peace Now reports that there were 1,420 starts in the first half of 1998, compared with 600 in the
same period one year earlier. Government construction increased by 245 per cent, from 290 to 970 units, while
private sector construction in settlements increased by 45 per cent, from 310 to 450 units. At the end of June
1998, there were 3,390 units in various phases of construction, an increase of 16 per cent over June 1997. The
public sector contribution to this figure increased by 41 per cent, from 1,660 units in June 1997 to 2,340 in
June 1998. 9/
 
11. Peace Now reported on 19 July 1998 that 11 per cent of the apartments that had so far been built and
marketed by the Ministry of Construction and Housing in 1998 were located in settlements (excluding East
Jerusalem). Figures from the Ministry and the Israel Land Authority reveal that 5,242 of the 48,862 units that
were planned for marketing in 1998 were located in settlements (excluding East Jerusalem). In November 1998,
the Ministry of Construction and Housing issued tenders for the first 1,000 units to be built in the
settlement of Jabal Abu Ghneim. This allocation was part of a 1998 programme to tender more than 27 per cent
of the national total of 23,000 units in lands occupied in 1967. 10/ The construction under way attests to a
significant campaign of intentional settlement expansion.
 
12. More than 20 per cent of all land to be marketed by the Ministry of Construction and Housing during 1999
is located in the occupied Palestinian territory. The Ministry intends to market land for 3,729 dwelling units
in the occupied Palestinian territory during 1999 and 1,320 units at Jabal Abu Ghneim in East Jerusalem.
Nationally, land for only 19,800 units will be marketed. The Ministry sales do not give a complete picture of
the housing market, however, as they are geared towards young families and others eligible for Government
assistance. Sites selected for sales in 1999 include Ariel (500 units), Alfe Menache (500), Emmanuel (400),
Beitar (636), Efrat (100), Ma'ale Adumim (600), Givat Ze'ev (811) and Adam (182). 11/  On 21 January 1999, the
first contract was signed for the sale of apartments at Jabal Abu Ghneim. 12/
 
13. Close to 80 per cent of the 4,000 to 5,000 dwelling units on which construction began in the West Bank
and Gaza Strip settlements during 1997 have been sold, according to numbers compiled by the Office of the
Prime Minister. 13/ The relatively attractive value of the settlements is the product of a number of factors:
the classification of settlements as Development Area A, which entitles them to the highest level of public
subsidy, including 50 per cent of the land costs; the low profit margins accepted by Amana, the construction
arm of the settlement movement Gush Emunim and by settlement-based contractors; and less stringent building
codes than apply in Israel. Construction costs of $500 to $600 per square metre result in selling costs of
only $700 per square metre, far less expensive than similar charges in central Israel. 14/  Notwithstanding
this expansion in the West Bank, Peace Now reports a current vacancy rate of 25 per cent C 454 units out of
1,800 C in the Gaza settlements, a number disputed by settlement leaders as inflated. Tenders for the
construction of 100 new units were issued in mid-1998 for the settlement of Nisanit, near the Jabaliya refugee
camp. On 10 December 1998 a tender for the construction of four additional homes was published. 15/
 
14. The upsurge in settlement expansion in the West Bank continues. Thousands of apartment units are planned
for settlements east of Jerusalem, in order to produce a ring of Israeli settlements around Jerusalem and a
territorial bridge between Ma'ale Adumim and the settlement communities north and west of Jerusalem. Thousands
of dunums of land currently under military control will be transferred to civil authorities for housing
construction. In the Etzion Bloc of settlements south of Jerusalem, for example, 630 new dwelling units are
currently under construction alongside 1,300 existing houses. Hundreds more are under construction in the
larger settlement towns of Efrat, Ma'ale Adumim and Betar Ilit. A new industrial plant for the production of
concrete has opened in the settlement bloc, the first in the settler area, to respond to the increased demand
for construction materials. 16/  In the "Benjamin region" (north-west of Jerusalem), more than 20,000 Israelis
live in 30 settlements. In this area, there are 1,500 new dwellings under construction, enough to increase the
population by 6,000. Expansion is occurring at Bet El, where 150 of these new homes are under construction,
with an additional 50 expected to begin before the end of 1998. Located just north of Ramallah, Bet El is
already home to almost 700 families and is one of the few settlements that may be in closer proximity to
territory controlled by the Palestinian Authority after an anticipated redeployment of the Israeli military
forces required by the Oslo and Wye accords. 17/  Even in the Jordan Valley settlements, depressed by economic
problems and a stagnant population, a new wave of expansion is under way. 18/
 
15. Israeli television channel one reported in June 1998 that there were 3,600 mobile homes, 1,400 of which
stood empty, stationed in West Bank settlements, and 1,700 State-owned apartments were also reported empty.
Amana, which was responsible for receiving the trailers, has become the almost exclusive controller of State
assets in the West Bank in the past two years. 19/  Peace Now reported on 13 August 1998 that 5,892 new units
were under construction and that 2,888 out of approximately 42,000 dwellings in occupied Palestinian territory
settlements were empty. 20/ The Council of Jewish Communities in Judea, Samaria and Gaza reported in May 1998
that 95 per cent of current construction consisted of structures begun but later frozen by the Governments of
Yitzhak Rabin and Shimon Peres. 21/
 
16. The Palestinian Center for Human Rights reported on 12 December 1998 that "wide-scale bulldozing can be
witnessed in various areas of the Gaza Strip, especially close to the settlements in the agricultural areas
(Khan Younis and Rafah City) and the area of Tel Zorub, which lies close to the Egyptian border. It is clear
that Israeli settlement activity has taken on a new life, especially after the signing of the Wye River
Memorandum on 23 October 1998."
 



17. The report of the Palestinian Center for Human Rights also noted the following activities:
 

(a) Three hundred and fifty dunums of land has been bulldozed in Tel Gnam, in the Khan Younis
agricultural area and on land beside the Neve Dekalim settlement;
 

(b) Since 2 December 1998, Israeli bulldozers have been bulldozing a parcel of 150 dunums next to the
Pe'at Sade settlement in an attempt to confiscate the land;
 

(c) On 6 December 1998, Israeli bulldozers stepped up their activities on a 30-dunum parcel along the
road between the Gush Katif settlement and the Bedolah settlements (in the Rafah agricultural area);
 

(d) On 9 December 1998, five dunums of land planted with trees bearing unpicked fruit were bulldozed in
the Tel Zorub area in Rafah (near the Egyptian border);
 

(e) The transport of sand from the Rafah agricultural area was also reported during the latter part of
1998;
 
"These activities", notes the Palestinian Center for Human Rights, "not only contribute to negatively changing
the geography of the land, but also must be considered part of the organized theft of Palestinian natural
resources by Israel." 22/
 
18. During 1998, Israeli authorities demolished 100 Palestinian homes in the West Bank and 45 in East
Jerusalem. 23/  Approximately 2 per cent of the West Bank has been confiscated for the use of bypass roads
constructed since January 1996. In many, if not most, cases, confiscation orders date from 1993 or earlier.
24/ According to a report in Ha'aretz, "since Oslo, 35 square kilometres of bypass roads have been paved for
Israelis. Thousands of olive trees have been cut down and are being cut down in the process of the expansion
of these roads. Palestinian villagers report that, in September 1998, 4,000 olive trees were uprooted in the
area of Salfit near the settlement of Ariel." 25/
 
19. Bypass roads are built with a safety buffer of 50 to 100 metres on either side where all Palestinian
residential and commercial construction is prohibited. "Existing Palestinian houses located in areas close to
planned bypass roads", noted a recent study by a Palestinian researcher, "are being systematically demolished.
The bypass roads built in the West Bank to date exceed 276 kilometres in length; those in the planning stage
are estimated to reach 425 kilometres. With the safety buffer zone they enjoy, the construction of these
bypass roads requires the confiscation and destruction of approximately 109,000 dunums of Palestinian land,
most of which is agricultural, depriving owners of their main source of income." 26/  Where bypass roads cross
agricultural areas, there is an immediate financial impact. For example, along Road #60 running south from
Jerusalem, one dunum sells for $60,000. The value of one dunum of grapes planted in the Hebron area is $2,800.
Expected confiscations for the Arroub bypass south of Bethlehem, on lands known for their agricultural value,
will have a particularly severe economic impact. 27/
 
20. Even though Israel continues to retain security control of Area B and the access roads to settlements in
close proximity to areas under Palestinian control, the security of these settlements remains impaired. A few
settlements, such as Sanur, west of Jenin, which is already almost empty, are not likely to survive as
civilian settlements. In this regard, former head of Israeli military intelligence noted that protecting
access roads to these settlements will be a constant source of provocations and conflict. The example of
Netzarim in the Gaza Strip is most frequently recalled in this context. All travel from this isolated
settlement proceeds under Israeli Defence Forces escort. Yet, the population of this isolated outpost has
grown from 60 people to more than 200 in recent years. 28/
 
21. On 2 July 1998, a stand-off developed along the road from the Gaza town of Deir al-Balah to the al-
Mouassi district after Israeli Defence Forces prevented a group of Palestinians, including a minister, from
passing. The road had been closed to Palestinian traffic for three years. Palestinians, in response, blocked
major road junctions near settlements. During the incident, Israeli Defence Forces reinforcements were sent to
Gaza. Settlers were unable to enter or leave many settlements owing to the Palestinian blockades. At one
point, the Israeli Defence Forces offered residents of Netzarim an airlift by helicopter to their settlement,
but the 50 men, women and children stranded at the Karni crossing declined the offer. The road was opened to
Palestinian traffic in early 1999. 29/
 
22. The immediate repercussions of Israeli settlement activity in the occupied Palestinian territory are the
constant frictions between the settlers and the Palestinians. According to a report published by the
Palestinian Authority in late August 1998, there have been attacks in the Hebron region involving firings at
vehicles belonging to the Palestinian police and civilians. Reports of settlers torching Palestinian vehicles
and trying to forcibly enter homes were received. Reports of a similar nature were received in the Nablus
region, along with reports of settler attempts to establish control over Palestinian lands, as at the Yitzhar
settlement, uprooting fruit trees, destroying crops and contaminating drinking water. 30/
 
23. Settlers continued to expose themselves to attacks, increasing tension in the occupied Palestinian
territory. Towards the end of 1998, Israeli security officials noted that settlers had been targeted by
Palestinian opposition groups. Locations where everyday friction between Palestinians and settlers occurs,
particularly in Hebron, as well as in the Nablus region, were cited as probable sites for violence against
settlers. Both areas had experienced an upsurge in attacks on settlers and soldiers in the latter part of
1998, including the killing of two settlers from Yitzhar near Nablus on 5 August, the murder of a settler in
Hebron on 20 August, an attack on a bus travelling to Joseph's Tomb in Nablus on 10 September and a grenade
attack in Hebron on 30 September in which soldiers were injured. The constant friction in Hebron is leading to
the de facto division of the city. 31/
 
24. According to the Palestinian Center for Human Rights, Israeli settlers and soldiers either shot and



killed or otherwise caused the death of 34 Palestinian civilians during 1998. Settlers were directly
responsible for 11 deaths in the occupied Palestinian territory. 32/
 
25. The repercussions of Israeli occupation on Palestinian health care has been severe. Responsibility for
health care has been transferred to the Palestinian Authority as part of the Oslo I agreement, but has been
largely supported by private organizations. The Palestinian Authority has not been able to cope financially
with the burden of high population growth and extremely limited economic resources. As indicated in a 1993
survey, clinics in the West Bank numbered 85. There were 19 hospitals consisting of only 365 beds in 1993, 47
per cent of which were sponsored by the Government, 39 per cent by charitable organizations and 9 per cent by
the United Nations Relief and Works Agency for Palestine Refugees in the Near East (UNRWA). 33/ These health
services cater to a population of 2,018,818, 34/ which by 1998 had grown to an estimated 3,017,296. 35/ In
1993, only 18 per cent of the West Bank rural population was enrolled in the Government health insurance
scheme. 36/
 
26. Regarding the occupation's repercussions on education, movement restrictions continue to affect school
attendance for those students who must cross Israeli-controlled checkpoints. Furthermore, the increase in the
size of the population in the occupied Palestinian territory is clearly reflected in the number of students
attending schools. Student enrolment in the 1993/94 school year totalled 528,276. The total enrolment had
grown to 832,729 by the 1996/97 school year. However, the increase in the number of students was not matched
by an increase in the number of teachers. On the contrary, the number of teachers' training institutes
decreased from 21 in 1993 to 16 in 1997. 37/
 
27. Economic development in Israeli settlements can have deleterious effects upon the Palestinian community.
For example, at the settlement of Migdalim, the expansion of a leather factory resulted in the construction of
a factory on 500 dunums of land claimed by a resident of the village of Jurish. New roads were opened to the
factory site, near the main road leading to the village, which prevented landowners from reaching their lands.
38/
 
28. Numerous restrictions imposed by Israel for security reasons negatively affect Palestinians. For
example, at a meeting on 28 April 1998 to discuss environmental issues, the Palestinian delegation demanded
the removal of military roadblocks on the road leading to Shuwaykah north of Tulkarm, and the Nazlat 'Isa
roadblock in the West Bank, which divides Nazlat 'Isa in two parts and obstructs the movement of citizens. The
Palestinian side also demanded the reopening of Hablah Old Road, which had been closed by the Israelis. The
Israelis replied that the road was closed for security reasons and stressed that these issues were being
discussed by the higher security and civilian bodies. The Israeli side also said reopening Hablah Old Road
would create many problems and cause several accidents. The Khirbat al-Hafasah road, which passes through a
settlement, is the only road linking the village with the outside world. The Israeli side stressed that
citizens and vehicles could not travel this road for security reasons and to prevent any friction with the
settlers. The Israelis stressed the need to find an alternative route. 39/
 
29. The confiscation of lands declared by Israel as "State land" as a prelude to their transfer to Israeli
control has a critical impact upon the Palestinian community. For example, at a 28 April 1998 meeting to
discuss environmental issues at the Joint Israeli-Palestinian Liaison Committee headquarters in the settlement
of Keddumim, the Palestinian delegation protested periodic Israeli efforts to alienate Palestinian land. The
delegation cited the case of the Kafr al-Labad lands, which were annexed to the settlement of Avnei Hefetz,
the Ramin lands, which were annexed to Enav settlement and the confiscation of lands and the uprooting of
trees in Kafr Qaddum, near the settlement of Oranit. The Israeli delegation responded by stressing that no new
confiscation orders would be issued, and emphasized that the areas noted by the Palestinian delegation
included government land. 40/
 
30. Between 1972 and 1997, the Israeli population in East Jerusalem grew from 10.3 per cent to 48.1 per
cent. It now comprises almost half of the sector's population. The Israeli population of East Jerusalem has
increased to 17 times its 1972 level over this period, compared with the Palestinian population, which more
than doubled over the same 25 years (118 per cent growth). 41/
 
31. Reports of the large-scale depopulation in Palestinian areas of East Jerusalem have been confirmed by a
recent census conducted by the Palestinian Authority. Palestinians holding Jerusalem identity documents issued
by Israel are generally believed to number almost 200,000. The number of Palestinians physically residing
within the municipal boundaries enlarged by Israel is less than half that number. The number of Palestinians
in the occupied Palestinian territory, including East Jerusalem, in 1998 was 2,895,683. 42/
 
32. A continuing factor in the Palestinian exodus from Jerusalem is financial. Many thousands of Palestinian
residents of East Jerusalem have moved to more affordable housing in the nearby West Bank. In hundreds of
cases, Palestinians with Jerusalem identity documents who reside outside the city have been forced by Israel
to surrender their Jerusalem identity documents and thus their right to reside in the city. From January 1996
to March 1998, 2,000 Palestinians carrying East Jerusalem identity documents were denied the right to live in
East Jerusalem by Israel, compared with 327 during 1987B1995. 43/ The total number of identity documents
confiscated in 1998 was 788 according to Israel's Ministry of Interior. The number is in accord with
independent assessments. 44/
 
33. According to a report in Kol Ha'ir, on 6 February 1999, the Mayor of Jerusalem ordered that the
demolition of "illegally built" structures in East Jerusalem be stepped up. From his election in 1994 to June
1998, the Mayor of Jerusalem has overseen the demolition of 49 Palestinian homes constructed without permits.
45/  Peace Now reported on 22 June 1998 that, from January to June 1998, the Government of Israel had
demolished 68 Palestinian dwellings in East Jerusalem and the West Bank, compared with 14 during a similar
period in 1997. Ha'aretz reported that 249 Palestinian dwellings had been demolished in 1997 in the West Bank
and East Jerusalem. 46/  According to the Palestinian Authority, 40 Palestinian buildings were destroyed in
East Jerusalem during the first six months of 1998. 47/
 



34. The plan for an "umbrella municipality" for Jerusalem and its environs, unveiled in June 1998, will, if
implemented, bring West Bank settlements into "Greater Jerusalem" one administrative step further along the
road to de facto annexation. The new plan would invest Israeli civilian agencies with more extensive powers
over the development and expansion of settlements to be included in the scheme. Israeli officials insist that
the proposal, important details of which remain to be approved, "is entirely an internal Israeli matter on the
municipal administrative level rather than on the international level." 48/  No settlements were specified for
inclusion in the proposal but it appears likely that Ma'ale Adumim, Givat Ze'ev and Betar Ilit, with a
combined population of almost 40,000, are high on the list of potential participants. 49/  An analysis of the
proposal by the United States Department of State was reported to note, "Insofar as planning and construction
is concerned, the relevant Jewish settlements in the West Bank will be functionally detached from the
authority of the Civil Administration (the Military Commander) and, in essence, will come under the direct
control of civilian Israeli authority." 50/
 
35. Israeli occupation is strictly affecting and undermining the Palestinians' supply of drinking water as
well as its quality. A report issued on 9 September 1998 by the Israeli human rights group B'tselem charged
that Mekorot, Israel's national water company, drastically cuts water to Palestinian communities in the West
Bank during the summer to meet increased consumption in Israel and its settlements in the territory. The
report notes that the current division of water in the occupied territory is "based on an unfair division of
resources shared by Israel and the Palestinians. Israel created a system of restrictions that prevents the
Palestinians from utilizing water resources in a manner that meets their basic needs and population's birth
rate." The report also indicates that Israel has imposed obstacles to the drilling of new wells, established
quotas on the water drawn from wells, expropriated wells owned by Palestinians and neglected to maintain water
systems. The report further notes that Mekorot supplies an unlimited amount of water to Israeli settlements,
while denying nearby Palestinian communities a sufficient amount. One result has been an increase in
infectious diseases from the use of unclean water. 51/ According to the Oslo II agreement, of the 601 million
cubic metres (mcm) of water available annually in the three main West Bank aquifers, 340 mcm (56.6 per cent)
is earmarked for use in Israel, 143 mcm (23.8 per cent) for use by the 170,000 West Bank settlers (excluding
those residing in East Jerusalem) and 118 mcm (19.6 per cent) for the 1.2 million Palestinians living in the
West Bank. 52/ It was reported in Ha'aretz on 27 July 1998 that more than 500,000 Palestinians in the West
Bank, one third of the population, were without reliable regular sources of water. Palestinians blame the
distribution policies of Israel's water carrier, Mekorot, a charge denied by Israel. Ha'aretz reported on 20
August 1998 that Palestinians are supplied with 50 to 85 litres of water a day, while settlers consume 280 to
300 litres a day.
 
36. Israeli control and neglect of the occupied Palestinian territory is having negative repercussions on
the environment. There are approximately 260 Israeli-owned industrial concerns in the West Bank. These
factories are located either in Israeli-operated industrial zones or inside settlements. Information about
these industrial activities is scarce. Some products have been identified, but detailed information on
quantities produced, labour and waste generated is not available. The major industries within these industrial
zones include: aluminium, leather tanning, textile dyeing, batteries, fibreglass, plastics and other chemical
industries. For Israeli industrialists, the West Bank has, at least in one sphere, a comparative advantage
over Israel. 53/  Environmental regulations on soil, air and water quality and restrictions on industrial
development have generally been far less comprehensive and much less assiduously enforced in the occupied
Palestinian territory as compared with Israel itself. Combined with State-subsidized incentives for Israeli
concerns to locate to industrial parks in and near settlements, the relative laxity of environmental
enforcement and monitoring has led to the relocation of polluting industries into the occupied territory. On
16 October 1998, a military order was issued enabling Israel's Ministry of Environment to undertake
enforcement actions and to enforce Israeli environmental legislation in West Bank settlements. It is too early
to assess the record of enforcement under this new regulation. 54/
 
37. According to the Applied Research Institute of Jerusalem, a Palestinian environmental organization, "The
accurate composition of industrial waste cannot be easily determined unless laboratory analysis is conducted,
as its quality depends on the type of manufacturing process involved. Palestinian scientists face difficulties
in collecting waste samples owing to lack of access to the effluent source. Therefore, only estimates of the
composition of the generated waste can be made, where the type of industry indicates the major constituents of
the hazardous material in the waste. The generated industrial wastes contain toxic elements, such as
aluminium, chromium, lead, zinc and nickel. For example, the aluminium industry produces aluminium and acidic
wastes. Electroplating produces nickel, chrome and acidic wastes." 55/
 
38. Reliable data about waste-water generated in the settlements is difficult to obtain. Approximately 4.3
million cubic metres of waste-water is generated annually from settlements in the West Bank. A large amount is
dumped, untreated, on Palestinian land, creating a health hazard for many communities. 56/  According to the
documented statements of the Palestinian Ministry of Health, and the Environmental Health Department, the
waste-water of numerous settlements flows onto the lands of Palestinian villages and towns nearby. 57/
 
39. Settlers acknowledge the problems caused by the increasing amount of waste products generated by
expanding settlements. Settlers in Ofra, concerned about inadequate sewage disposal, agreed in early 1998 to
fund a new treatment facility in part with municipal funds. Lack of attention to this issue in the
construction phase is a more general problem, noted an environmental official in the settlement government
offices. Ofra is not the only settlement where settlers acknowledge the problem. At nearby Kochav Ya'acov and
Adam, sewage flows into streams and wadis. 58/
 
40. There are 45 concerns operating in the industrial park of Barkan adjacent to the settlement of Ariel.
Most are engaged in the production of fabric and plastics for export. Until recently, the owners of these
factories escaped the tighter rules on health and the environment applicable in Israel by operating in the
West Bank, where they also receive tax breaks. 59/ In addition to the industrial facilities at Barkan,
industries operating at Ariel, Karnei Shomron, Kiryat Arba and Keddumim have been the target of Palestinian
complaints. 60/ Of particular concern is the effect of industrial development on the quality of groundwater,
which Palestinian investigators have found to be significantly more polluted near settlements than elsewhere.
61/



 
41. At an 28 April 1998 meeting to discuss environmental issues at the Israeli Civilian Liaison headquarters
in the settlement of Keddumim, the Palestinian delegation demanded the closure of Israeli factories built near
the border area to the west of Tulkarm, especially the Geshurei and Dickson Gas factories that were moved from
inside Israel. The Israeli delegation confirmed that an environment team had recently conducted a study on the
subject but had not presented its final report; it added that the Palestinian side would be informed of the
results. 62/
 
42. Numerous stone quarries in the West Bank supply 80 per cent of the material needs of Israel's
construction sector. Israeli concerns operate six West Bank quarries, covering 1,673.3 hectares. 63/  Many of
these quarries are located in close proximity to Palestinian residential areas. The clouds of white dust
produced by the quarries pose certain health risks. Recent reports note that those residing near such
enterprises suffer from increased levels of asthma and acute bronchial infections. 64/
 
43. Palestinians have traditionally made up the bulk of the workforce engaged in the construction and daily
maintenance of settlements throughout the occupied Palestinian territory. Palestinian labourers working in
Israeli settlements number between 10,000 and 12,000 in more than 100 Israeli enterprises, including some
3,500 in the Erez industrial zone and settlements in the Gaza Strip and approximately 8,500 in industrial
parks and settlements in the West Bank, 65/ but excluding those working in the settlement communities of East
Jerusalem. The number of such workers has risen by around 50 per cent since the imposition of the closure in
1993, in parallel to an increase in the number of Israeli-owned factories in the occupied Palestinian
territory. 66/
 
44. In contrast to the salaries of Palestinians employed in Israel itself, those of Palestinians employed in
the settlements are not paid through the Payments Section of the State Employment Bureau. The Payments Section
ensures that workers are paid at least the minimum wage and enjoy the accompanying social benefits (holidays,
rest and recuperation pay, sick pay and pension funds). Wages paid to Palestinians working in the settlements
range from 7 to 13 shekels per hour, although the legal minimum hourly wage is 14.3 shekels (the exchange rate
is approximately 4 shekels to 1 United States dollar). 67/
 
45. In cases of work accidents in settlements, only workers who are Israeli citizens are insured by Israel's
National Insurance Institute. Employers are required to provide Palestinian employees with private medical
insurance, but there is no supervisory authority ensuring that they do so, nor is there any State supervision
concerning safety conditions for Palestinian workers in the settlements. Furthermore, representatives of
Palestinian trade unions are prevented from visiting workplaces in the settlements. In cases of litigation
initiated by Palestinian workers against settlement employers, the latter choose the courts in the occupied
territory and benefit from the application of the laxer Jordanian labour law still in force there. 68/
 
46. The unemployment situation in the occupied Palestinian territory remains critical, owing in particular
to closures and the increased reliance of Israel on expatriate workers from outside the region. The number of
Palestinian workers in Israel dropped from an average of 120,000 on a monthly basis in 1992 to 45,800 during
the first half of 1998. 69/ This situation worsened on 11 September 1998, when the Israeli authorities imposed
a comprehensive closure on the occupied Palestinian territory, thereby invalidating over 45,000 work permits,
and approximately 21,000 business persons' permits to enter Israel. On 17 September, the Israeli authorities
began to issue valid work permits. By 29 September, 13,800  permits  for  Gaza  workers and 9,500 for West
Bank workers had been issued. On that day, the Israeli authorities  re-imposed the comprehensive closure,
which, except for 2 October, lasted until 13 October when permits began to be re-issued. 70/ In September
1998, the reduction in labour flows resulted in estimated wage income losses of $11.4 million for permitted
Palestinian workers, with perhaps greater losses for unofficial workers. By the end of 1998, more than 100,000
Palestinians were reported to be employed by Israeli enterprises, including 60,000 lawfully employed in Israel
and 13,000 working in industrial zones and settlements. 71/
 
47. The July to September (1998) round of the Labour Force Survey Series conducted by the Palestinian
Central Bureau of Statistics reveals the labour force participation rate in the occupied Palestinian territory
to be 41.4 per cent (44.3 per cent in the West Bank and 34.4 per cent in the Gaza Strip). The unemployment
rate was 21.5 per cent (18.2 per cent in the West Bank and 31.6 per cent in the Gaza Strip). The employment
rate was 69.2 per cent (70.4 per cent in the West Bank, and 65.7 per cent in the Gaza Strip). The
underemployment was 9.3 per cent (11.4 per cent in the West Bank and 2.7 per cent in the Gaza Strip). The same
source indicates the average wage for the Palestinians was 54.4 shekels in the West Bank, 43.5 shekels in the
Gaza Strip and 90.7 shekels in Israel. 72/
 
48. The macroeconomic impact of Israeli occupation on the occupied Palestinian territory inhibits investment
and growth as a result of the continued ambiguity of the legal and political situation. There is no basic
investment code in the areas controlled by the Palestinian Authority. Moreover, there is no final status
agreement with Israel. In fact, "the complex overlay of laws and Israeli military orders in force during the
occupation remains in place. This is further aggravated by border closures which include the ban on the
movement of goods, factors of production and people between the Palestinian areas, Israel and the Gaza Strip,
and between the rest of the West Bank and Jerusalem. Closure also often entails banning movement between the
West Bank and Jordan and between the Gaza Strip and Egypt". 73/
 
49. Closures have a significant effect on the continuity and regularity of production, marketing, income
generation and employment. 74/  "Comprehensive closures were imposed on 26 days during 1998 ... Excluding
weekends and holidays, there were 14.5 effective closure days, a loss of 5.2 per cent of total potential
workdays, as compared with a 20.5 per cent loss in 1997." 75/ According to a source at the International
Monetary Fund (IMF), "the regime of border closures has a particularly adverse impact both because of the
direct effect on investment incentives in the context of an already weak productive base and a small domestic
market, and because the severe economic costs it imposes tend to slow or divert efforts by the Palestinian
Authority and donors to alleviate the other significant impediments to private investment in the West Bank and
Gaza Strip." 76/  According to one source on issues related to property taxes, 240 commercial outlets inside



Jerusalem's Old City have closed down as a result of the closures imposed since 1991. 77/
 
50. According to a recent report by the Office of the United Nations Special Coordinator in the Occupied
Territories (UNSCO), real per capita GDP and GNP at end-1998 were, respectively, about $1,380 and $1,630, a
3.4 per cent decline in the former and a 2.1 per cent decline in the latter, as compared with 1997. 78/
 
51. Frequent border closures have also negatively affected trade, particularly exports from the territory,
causing long delays that are detrimental to export goods, particularly fruits and vegetables. In addition, the
delay in the arrival of raw materials from Israel to the occupied Palestinian territory upsets production
plans and lowers capacity utilization. 79/  Nevertheless, fewer imposed closures in 1998 resulted in an
improvement in trade flows. Monitored truckload movements exiting and entering the territory grew an estimated
12.4 per cent in 1998 relative to 1997. Imported truckloads grew by 14.7 per cent while the number of exported
ones grew by only 1.9 per cent. In nominal shekel value terms, total trade with Israel grew by about 9.3 per
cent, with exports rising by 17.3 per cent (to about $492 million) and imports growing by 7.2 per cent (to
about $1,714 million) as between 1997 and 1998. Direct registered imports from countries other than Israel
grew by about 24.3 per cent (to about $143 million). 80/
 
52. The revival of private investment anticipated at the time of the Oslo accords has not materialized.
Estimates show that the share of private investment in GDP fell from 19 per cent in 1993 to about 10 per cent
in 1997. Moreover, private investment has been focused on the residential construction sector rather than on
the traded-goods sectors. 81/ In this light, "the new surface area licensed by Palestinian local authorities
for private construction rose by 4.6 per cent in 1998. The area licences for residential construction rose by
only 0.1 per cent while that for business construction increased by 32.6 per cent. Slower growth in overall
construction licensing, despite the relative improvement in economic conditions, may be due to increased
uncertainty regarding the peace process and/or a relative surplus of housing after several years of rapid
expansion." 82/
 
53. The current uncertain border status and closures are the key reasons why expectations for a revival of
private investment following the signing of the Oslo peace accords have not been met. The regime of closures,
the failure to open a secure transport link and the failure to open the anticipated port in Gaza have reduced
the profitability of the critical export sector and have resulted in a distorted pattern of investment in the
occupied Palestinian territory. The opening of the airport in late 1998 may reduce the uncertainty regarding
exports of certain goods. 83/ Real private investment is estimated to have declined by an average of 10 per
cent per year between 1993 and 1997, and private investment's share of GDP to have declined from 19 per cent
of GDP, in 1993 to 10 per cent of GDP in 1997. 84/  According to a top IMF economist, the year 1998 did not
witness a significant change in real private investment. 85/
 
54. Bank lending and deposits in the occupied Palestinian territory have been modest. In 1997, lending
remained at about 19 per cent of total assets, reflecting a depressed demand for credit by investors. The
relatively low deposit to GDP ratio was, at the end of 1996, around 57.5 per cent. A substantial increase in
total bank deposits is not, however, expected to take place before the successful conclusion of final status
negotiations. Owing to political uncertainties, many Palestinians maintain bank accounts abroad. 86/

 
B. Occupied Syrian Golan

 
55. In the occupied Syrian Golan there are currently 16,500 Israelis, including 7,000 in the settlement
community of Katzrin, the most populous in the region. 87/  Settlers reside in 33 settlement communities
established in the wake of Israel's 1967 capture of this area. The Syrian population of 17,000 resides in five
villages in the north-eastern corner of the Golan. 88/
 
56. Settlement expansion in the Golan is concentrated at the settlement of Katzrin, with a population of
7,000, making it the largest. Three hundred new units were begun in mid-1997, and formal approval from the
Minister of Defence is expected for the construction of an additional 1,000 units. To enable construction of
the additional units, the municipal area of Katzrin was expanded by 1,200 dunums bordering a nature reserve.
89/ For the first time since the beginning of Israeli settlement in the Golan, a private-sector contractor, as
opposed to Government companies, undertook this residential construction project. The 300 cottages being built
at Katzrin sell for $95,000 to $110,000. The State provides subsidized grants, benefits and loans comprising
90 per cent of this amount. 90/
 
57. In May 1998, 380 garden homes in 14 settlements were put up for sale. Monetary assistance of up to 95
per cent of the value of the property was offered. In August 1998, the Government of Israel unveiled a plan to
almost double the settler population by constructing 4,500 new dwellings, including 2,500 vacation homes. A
December 1998 report by Israel's Ministry of the Interior advises expanding settlement as part of a national
effort to encourage the expansion of village settlement. 91/ During the first eight months of 1998, 84 Israeli
families moved to settlements in the Golan. In late January 1999, the Government of Israel decided to expand a
number of settlements: 200 homes would be built in four settlements. If tenders for these projects prove
successful, additional projects will be tabled. In August 1998, Israel's National Planning Council approved
the tripling of the population in the settlements. 92/
 
58. A second home in a settlement in the Golan is also viewed by some Israelis as a vacation/financial
investment. During the first weeks of 1999, 20 residents from Tel Aviv purchased, for $2.6 million, homes in
the settlement of Katzrin for investment purposes. Since the beginning of the decade, the average price of a
home has more than doubled. 93/ In early February 1999, the establishment of a settlement at the paramilitary
outpost of Nimrod, located between the Syrian villages of Masada and Majdal Shams, was reported. Up to eight
families were expected to settle at the site. 94/
 
59. Israeli-controlled territory in the occupied Golan, excluding considerable military zones and settlement



areas, encompass nature reserves (24,908 hectares), cultivated areas (8,100 hectares), grazing areas (46,575
hectares) and orchards (2,531 hectares). 95/ With regard to water, important streams flowing to Galilee, the
Jordan River, as well as the Banias and the Dan rivers, originate in the Golan. These sources provide more
than 300 cubic metres of water to Israel annually. 96/ Local environmentalists in the Golan claim that
Government officials have failed to do enough to protect the area's wildlife and to take into consideration
the needs of local farmers seeking to protect their livestock. Poison placed in the area by local farmers to
kill wolves attacking livestock appears to be the cause of what some environmental experts are calling an
"ecological disaster". According to laboratory tests, the poisons used may continue to have an effect on the
wildlife in the area for years to come and take as long as two decades to totally break down. 97/
 
60. While incentives and investment continue to promote the Israeli presence in the occupied Syrian Golan,
the Arab population faces further deterioration in living conditions resulting from Israeli restrictions on
employment and education in Israel, as well as from Israeli taxation policy. 98/  Employment opportunities for
the Arab population in the Syrian Golan are extremely restricted since movement remains problematic,
particularly in the light of the current stalled peace process. The employment available to the Syrian
population in the Golan is limited to unskilled and semi-skilled daily wage labour. In most instances, these
workers have no access to social benefits or health insurance. Job security is extremely precarious, with no
provision for unemployment compensation. Over and above these concerns, substantial wage differences prevail,
to the detriment of the Syrian population of the Golan. 99/  The improvement of living conditions is further
inhibited by measures that restrict the expansion of educational facilities, and limited access to education
in the Syrian Arab Republic or in Israeli colleges. 100/
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